

High time to enhance dancer welfare

Cumming, Jennifer; Nordin-Bates, Sanna M; Johnson, Carrie; Sanchez, Erin N; Karageanes, Steven J

DOI:

10.1136/bmjsem-2023-001811

Creative Commons: Attribution-NonCommercial (CC BY-NC)

Document Version

Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Citation for published version (Harvard):

Cumming, J, Nordin-Bates, SM, Johnson, C, Sanchez, EN & Karageanes, SJ 2024, 'High time to enhance dancer welfare: a call to action to improve safeguarding and abuse prevention in dance, BMJ Open Sport & Exercise Medicine, vol. 10, no. 2, e001811. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjsem-2023-001811

Link to publication on Research at Birmingham portal

General rights

Unless a licence is specified above, all rights (including copyright and moral rights) in this document are retained by the authors and/or the copyright holders. The express permission of the copyright holder must be obtained for any use of this material other than for purposes

- •Users may freely distribute the URL that is used to identify this publication.
- •Users may download and/or print one copy of the publication from the University of Birmingham research portal for the purpose of private study or non-commercial research.
 •User may use extracts from the document in line with the concept of 'fair dealing' under the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1988 (?)
- •Users may not further distribute the material nor use it for the purposes of commercial gain.

Where a licence is displayed above, please note the terms and conditions of the licence govern your use of this document.

When citing, please reference the published version.

Take down policy

While the University of Birmingham exercises care and attention in making items available there are rare occasions when an item has been uploaded in error or has been deemed to be commercially or otherwise sensitive.

If you believe that this is the case for this document, please contact UBIRA@lists.bham.ac.uk providing details and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate.

Download date: 08. Jul. 2024

BMJ Open Sport & **Exercise** Medicine

High time to enhance dancer welfare: a call to action to improve safeguarding and abuse prevention in dance

Jennifer Cumming , 1,2 Sanna M Nordin-Bates, Carrie Johnson, Erin N Sanchez, 5,6 Steven J Karageanes, Karageanes, Steven J Karageanes, Carrie Johnson, Carrie

To cite: Cumming J, Nordin-Bates SM, Johnson C, et al. High time to enhance dancer welfare: a call to action to improve safeguarding and abuse prevention in dance. BMJ Onen Sport & Exercise Medicine 2024;10:e001811. doi:10.1136/ bmjsem-2023-001811

ABSTRACT

While there is a lack of research into abuse in elite dance. numerous allegations of emotional, sexual and physical abuse of dancers can be found anecdotally in the media, legal convictions and personal accounts. As more dancers speak out, the scale of the problem within preprofessional schools and professional companies is becoming apparent. Accordingly, effective safeguarding mechanisms for preventing, identifying and reporting abuse are urgently needed. This viewpoint is intended to raise health professionals' awareness of factors contributing to abusive practices found in dance environments and the potential clinical implications of abuse to dancers' health and wellbeing. We also call for research and policy engagement on safeguarding and abuse prevention designed and implemented in partnership with stakeholders, aiming to promote safe and positive dance environments for all.

Check for updates

@ Author(s) (or their employer(s)) 2024. Re-use permitted under CC BY-NC. No commercial re-use. See rights and permissions. Published by BMJ.

¹School of Sport, Exercise and Rehabilitation Sciences, University of Birmingham, Birmingham, UK ²Institute for Mental Health, University of Birmingham, Birmingham, UK 3Swedish School of Sport and Health Sciences, Stockholm, Sweden ⁴London Studio Centre, London, ⁵One Dance UK, Birmingham, UK ⁶National Institute of Dance Medicine and Science, Birmingham, UK

⁷Restorative Physical Medicine,

Correspondence to

Michigan, USA

BMJ

Novi, Michigan, USA

⁸College of Osteopathic

Medicine, Michigan State

University, East Lansing,

Professor Jennifer Cumming; j.cumming@bham.ac.uk

All dancers have the right to a safe dance environment that is respectful, equitable and free from abuse. 12 Yet, compared with sports. research on abuse in dance is scarce. Numerous allegations of neglect and emotional, sexual and physical abuse documented in the small body of existing research,³⁻⁹ as well as highprofile media stories and convictions in legal cases, indicate that the problem may be more widespread and deep-seated than we realise (see table 1 for definitions of key terms). In September 2023, 50 people who had been trained at the Royal Ballet School and Elmhurst Ballet School in the UK came forward with allegations of bullying and body shaming and described the immense pressures placed on children who train in these schools. 10 As another recent example, a teacher was arrested after hundreds of complaints of sexual harassment against the faculty involved in teaching Bharatanatyam at India's premier classical arts academy. 11 These anecdotal cases and convictions, combined with the small amounts of available empirical evidence, suggest a consistent pattern of abuse may be occurring in preprofessional schools and professional companies, but this

WHAT IS ALREADY KNOWN ON THIS TOPIC

- ⇒ Dance can provide many positive experiences and contribute to social development and useful life
- ⇒ Unfortunately, there are growing number of documented cases of emotional, sexual and physical abuse occurring in elite dance environments, including preprofessional schools and professional companies.

WHAT DOES THIS STUDY ADD

- ⇒ Cultural norms and traditions combined with a lack of compulsory or insufficient teacher training, power imbalances and fierce competition for jobs and roles are just some of the systemic factors contributing to abusive dance environments.
- ⇒ Abusive practices compromise positive experiences and outcomes of dance participation and negatively affect dancers' health, well-being and performance.

HOW THIS STUDY MIGHT AFFECT RESEARCH, PRACTICE OR POLICY

- ⇒ Research is urgently needed to examine the effects of abusive dance environments on dancers' health, well-being and performance.
- ⇒ Policies and procedures need to be designed and implemented in partnership with stakeholders to prevent and protect dancers from abuse and promote safe dance environments for all.

still needs to be confirmed with empirical research.

Safeguarding and abuse prevention are growing concerns for the dance sector, including for organisations, teachers, judges, parents and dancers. This is evident in the growing number of national and international bodies dedicated to reducing and preventing abuse in dance for children and adults, including Dance Awareness: No Child Exploited (USA), Keep Kids Safe in Dance (Australia), Non-profit Education and Advocacy for Movement Artists (USA and Canada), Safer Dance: The Dance School Safeguarding Working Group (UK) and the Personal Safety for Dance international working group.





Table 1 Definitions and examples of safeguarding and abuse in dance		
Term	Definition	Examples
Neglect	The failure to meet physical and emotional needs or to protect from danger. ¹	Leaving physical injuries untreated, unsafe rehearsal conditions and inadequate breaks. 12
Emotional or psychological abuse	Deliberate, repeated, non-contact behaviour that has the potential to be harmful. ³⁰	Humiliating and derogatory remarks, withdrawal of attention, threats, and bodyshaming. ^{3 5 13}
Physical abuse	Non-accidental trauma or physical harm. ¹	Violence, physical force and physical punishment. ⁵
Sexual abuse and harassment	Any conduct of a sexual nature, whether non-contact or contact, where a person has not given consent, consent is coerced/manipulated or consent cannot be given.	Sexual communication, lack of privacy and sexualisation. ^{14 18}
Safeguarding and abuse prevention	Actions to protect people from abuse, harm and neglect and support their health, wellbeing and human rights. ³¹	Training on safeguarding, policies and procedures, ²⁹ including preventing, reporting and responding to abuse. ¹⁴

The #MeToo movement in dance also signals that some dancers have begun to speak out about their experiences despite fears of retribution and career damage. 12-14 Nevertheless, it will take more than individual action to address the systemic issues that make dance an environment where abuse can happen. ¹⁵ This viewpoint explores some of the reasons that abusive practices may occur at elite levels of dance and the resulting mental, physical and emotional harm experienced by professionals and those aspiring to a dance career. Although this piece is focused on elite dancers, we recognise that cases of abuse have been reported at all levels of dance across its many genres and can be caused by a variety of people (eg, directors, choreographers and physiotherapists). We, therefore, also call for research and policy engagement on safeguarding and abuse prevention to inform collective action towards safer dance environments for all.

HOW THE DANCE ENVIRONMENT CAN FOSTER ABUSIVE PRACTICES

Dance training is steeped in history and tradition, with longstanding practices and standards passed down through generations. Teacher education is not regulated or compulsory and is often sporadic and insufficient, with many high-level performers becoming teachers without any training in pedagogy, child development or safe physical and psychological training methods. 16 As a result, dance training has been slow to modernise its teaching practices and embrace innovations in dance science, medicine and safe practice. The abusive cultural practices embedded in the hierarchical and authoritarian teaching styles of dance are often misidentified as educational issues. Cultural norms have also shaped significant power imbalances in the teacher-student relationship, with dancers conditioned from an early age to be silent, obedient and endure having little autonomy, even relating to their health and well-being. 13 15 17

With a scarcity of jobs and fierce competition for roles, tradition also dictates that a harsh environment is necessary for success; dancers often perform through pain and injury, push their bodies to extremes and maintain restrictive weight practices. Instructional methods based on fear or shame or relationships that are inappropriate, sexual or exploitative are too often permitted, unquestioned, minimised and normalised. 3-5 18 Professional dancers have reported shame and humiliation from being constantly compared or criticised in class, as well as from being on the receiving end of inappropriate touching by their teachers. They have also described how sexual favours can be rewarded with role promotion and job opportunities by those who hold much power over the dancers' careers. Out of fears of reprisal, shame and even self-blame, dancers faced with these frightening and abusive environments may feel unable to speak out about unfair, abusive or even dangerous conditions to keep on dancing, deeming it 'the price one pays' to succeed. 3-518

CLINICAL IMPLICATIONS OF ABUSIVE DANCE PRACTICES

Although dance can provide many positive experiences and contribute to healthy development and useful life skills, ¹⁹ abusive practices compromise these outcomes and negatively affect health, well-being and performance.² There is a lack of dance-specific research, but preliminary evidence suggests dancers who have experienced emotional abuse are likely to continue dancing through pain and injury, adopt maladaptive emotion regulation strategies and experience emotional pain and suffering. 13 18 In one study, feeling unjustly criticised or humiliated led professional ballet dancers to experience persistent self-blame, more injuries, symptoms of anxiety and emotional stress.²⁰ In sports, emotional, physical and sexual abuse by youth athletes has contributed to both current mental health difficulties and psychological distress and a lower quality of life in adulthood.^{21 22}

Another reason for concern is that dancers are already an at-risk group for developing mental health problems due to the high physiological and psychological demands placed on them. ²³ ²⁴ In addition to long hours of training, rehearsal, performing and touring, dancers face stressors such as competition for roles and the renewal of contracts, financial difficulties, the drive to reach perfection and pressures to achieve a perceived ideal body shape and low weight. 18 20 25 One study found that 92% of dancers, including professional dancers and dance students of various dance styles (eg, ballet, jazz, modern and musical theatre), experienced at least one mental health issue within a year.²⁶

Health professionals working with dancers should be aware that harassment and abuse are severe threats to dancers' health and well-being. Following the phrase 'the show must go on', dance environments may espouse negative health approaches that prioritise performances over people, leading dancers to silence emotions and push bodies to the limits or into injury to achieve dancerelated goals. 13 Dancers may, therefore, need support to recognise forms of abuse, especially where it has been normalised; for example, they may have been directed to dance through pain and injury, instructed to participate in long rehearsals without breaks or expected to maintain an unhealthy weight.

Early intervention to address post-traumatic symptoms is vital to support dancers in navigating the aftermath of abuse experiences, and health professionals can be influential in suggesting this care. With appropriate and evidence-based trauma-informed training, health professionals may be helped to recognise when a dancer is being affected by trauma and to engage safely with them, reducing the risk of retraumatisation.

HOW RESEARCH AND POLICY ENGAGEMENT CAN HELP

For widespread cultural change to be achieved and as part of promoting equality, diversity and inclusion, collective action is necessary across the dance sector. We must work to effectively implement safeguarding and abuse prevention measures and mechanisms for reporting and handling abuse allegations. However, dance lacks research evidence and statutory governing documents, making it compulsory for organisations worldwide to protect dancers from abuse and authoritative bodies to enforce these regulations. Safeguarding advice and guidance is beginning to become available from organisations such as the UK's National Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Children (NSPCC).²⁸ However, regulations are needed to ensure that all stakeholders know what is expected of them to promote safe dance environments. Adding to these challenges, few resources currently exist to support organisations in developing and implementing policies and procedures.

Researchers need to work in partnership with stakeholders, including those harmed by abuse, to shape a research agenda that will not just fill evidence gaps but also hold relevance and credibility for those it is

intended to benefit. Dance is a diverse sector, ranging from grassroots participation to elite levels and involving many genres. Including dancers from more marginalised groups will also be important because they may experience more and/or different harms. Addressing and resolving these concerns will also need to be considered in each dance form's unique context and history, working to change norms and traditions that contribute to abusive dance environments. Importantly, some organisations have already developed best practices to support safe and positive environments where dancers' voices are heard and considered.²⁹ These efforts need to be valued, supported and developed.

X Jennifer Cumming @drjenncumming

Acknowledgements The authors would like to thank the following for their work in this area of research, which has provided a foundation for our contributions: Personal Safety in Dance, Safer Dance: The Dance School Safeguarding Working Group, Minding the Gap and Kathleen McGuire Gaines, Jo Anne La Flèche and Maria Kolitsida.

Contributors JC, SMN-B, CJ and ENS conceptualised the manuscript. JC prepared the manuscript and all other coauthors read, edited and approved the manuscript prior to submission.

Funding The authors have not declared a specific grant for this research from any funding agency in the public, commercial or not-for-profit sectors.

Competing interests None declared.

Patient consent for publication Not applicable.

Ethics approval Not applicable

Provenance and peer review Not commissioned; externally peer reviewed.

Open access This is an open access article distributed in accordance with the Creative Commons Attribution Non Commercial (CC BY-NC 4.0) license, which permits others to distribute, remix, adapt, build upon this work non-commercially, and license their derivative works on different terms, provided the original work is properly cited, appropriate credit is given, any changes made indicated, and the use is non-commercial. See: http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/.

Jennifer Cumming http://orcid.org/0000-0001-5655-7842

REFERENCES

- 1 Mountjoy M, Brackenridge C, Arrington M, et al. International Olympic committee consensus statement: Harassment and abuse (non-accidental violence) in sport. Br J Sports Med 2016:50:1019-29.
- 2 Mountjoy M. Only by speaking out can we create lasting change: what can we learn from the Dr Larry Nassar tragedy. Br J Sports Med 2019;53:57-60.
- Moola F, Krahn A. A dance with many secrets: the experience of emotional harm from the perspective of past professional female ballet dancers in Canada. Journal of Aggression, Maltreatment & Trauma 2018;27:256-74.
- Papaefstathiou M, Rhind D, Brackenridge C. Child protection in ballet: experiences and views of teachers, administrators and ballet students. Child Abuse Review 2013;22:127-41.
- FlècheJ. Big little secrets: exploring psychological, sexual and physical trauma in dance [PAMA 37th]. Annual International Symposium Los Angeles 2019.
- Schwartz K, Vizin G, Boros S. Can emotional or physical abuse be a risk factor of chronic musculoskeletal conditions in professional dance Med Probl Perform Art 2023;38:147-54.
- Schwartz TA, Page AD. n.d. Dance and the violated body: traumainformed frameworks for dance in non-clinical settings. Journal of Dance Education2023:1-11.
- Milne A, Atkinson M, Kerr G, et al. n.d. Competitive dancers' social identities and experiences of harm. Research in Dance Education 2023:1-19.

BMJ Open Sport Exerc Med: first published as 10.1136/bmjsem-2023-001811 on 3 May 2024. Downloaded from http://bmjopensem.bmj.com/ on May 20, 2024 by guest. Protected by

- 9 Milne A, Atkinson M, Kerr G, et al. n.d. Instructional practices and interpretations of harm: A qualitative inquiry with 24 competitive dancers. *Journal of Dance Education*2024:1–12.
- 10 Daly M. Ex-dancers describe body-Shaming at top ballet schools. BBC 2023;11.
- 11 The dirty dance: the sexual abuse scandal rocking Kalakshetra, India's Premier classical arts Academy. *Firstpost* 2023.
- 12 Robb A. Don't Think, Dear: On Loving and Leaving Ballet. London, UK: Oneworld Publications, 2023.
- 13 Gregory JC, Interiano-Shiverdecker CG. Behind the curtain: ballet dancers' mental health. TPC 2021;11:423–39.
- dancers' mental health. *TPC* 2021;11:423–39.

 14 Lakes R. When the dance world is a hostile workplace. *Journal of*
- Dance Education 2019;19:44–5.
 McGuire K. Grooming and sexual abuse in ballet: why dancers are especially vulnerable. *Pointe* 2021.
- 16 Berry K. Out of Step: The Need for Change in Ballet Teacher Training. Royal Ballet School, 2019.
- 17 Outevsky D, Berg T. Dancer education beyond the conservatory: the health education benefits of pre-season screens for a professional ballet company. Research in Dance Education 2022;23:37–59.
- 18 McEwen K, Young K. Ballet and pain: reflections on a risk-dance culture. Qualitative Research in Sport, Exercise and Health 2011;3:152–73.
- 19 Fancourt D, Finn S. What Is the Evidence on the Role of the Arts in Improving Health and Well-Being? A Scoping Review. Regional Office for Europe, 2019.
- 20 Noh YE, Morris T, Andersen MB. Occupational stress and coping strategies of professional ballet dancers in Korea. *Medical Problems* of *Performing Artists* 2009;24:124–34.
- 21 Vertommen T, Kampen J, Schipper-van Veldhoven N, et al. Severe interpersonal violence against children in sport: associated mental health problems and quality of life in adulthood. *Child Abuse & Neglect* 2018;76:459–68.

- 22 Parent S, Vaillancourt-Morel M-P, Gillard A. Interpersonal violence (IV) in sport and mental health outcomes in teenagers. *Journal of Sport and Social Issues* 2022;46:323–37.
- 23 Wanke EM, Schmidt M, Leslie-Spinks J, et al. Physical and mental workloads in professional dance teachers. Med Probl Perform Art 2015;30:54–60.
- 24 Balk YA, de Jonge J, van Rijn R, et al. Leave it all behind": the role of mental demands and mental detachment in relation to dance students' health and well-being. Med Probl Perform Art 2018;33:258–64.
- 25 Reel JJ, Jamieson KM, SooHoo S, et al. Femininity to the extreme: body image concerns among college female dancers. Women in Sport and Physical Activity Journal 2005;14:39–51.
- 26 Laws H, Apps J. Fit to Dance 2: Report of the Second National Inquiry into Dancers' Health and Injury in the UK. London, UK: Dance UK, 2005.
- 27 McMahon J, McGannon KR, Zehntner C, et al. Trauma-informed abuse education in sport: engaging athlete abuse survivors as educators and facilitating a community of care. Sport, Education and Society 2023;28:958–71.
- 28 NSPCC. Safeguarding in the performing arts, 2019. Available: https://learning.nspcc.org.uk/safeguarding-child-protection/for-performing-arts/
- 29 Cumming J, Sanchez E, Bird G, et al. 2005 Safeguarding and abuse prevention: policies and practices in UK dance organisations. The One Dance UK Magazine2021:38–9.
- 30 Stirling AE, Kerr GĀ. Defining and categorizing emotional abuse in sport. *European Journal of Sport Science* 2008;8:173–81.
- 31 Owusu-Sekyere F, Rhind DJ, Hills L. Safeguarding culture: towards a new approach to preventing child Maltreatment in sport. *Sport Management Review* 2022;25:300–22.